UNISON South West Regional Conference & AGM – Croyde Bay 
12 October – 14 October 2018
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Friday:
After a tiring train journey with connections out of sync due to the weather I eventually got to Croyde Bay. I had never been before and was really impressed by the friendly welcome I received at reception. Booked into the room and before the start of the agenda I was able to have a refreshing swim. The evening started with introductions from the Regional Committee members. Once that finished it was dinner. It was a good way of meeting other women and networking.
Saturday:
The day started with an upsetting but vitally important report back about the refugee crisis in Northern France (Dunkirk & Calais). Becky Brookman and Amanda Brown visited the Grande Synthe refugee camp between 12 – 15 Jan 2017. At the time there were 1400 men, 200 women and 200 children. They escaped from Iraq, Syria and Afghanistan. There was a school, playground and women’s centre yet before the visit the there was an arson attack on the women centre which burnt down. It was minus 8 and no heating! What sums up the degrading and humiliating way these people are treated is a story of a woman who turned up to the camp with no shoes who had escaped who knows what trauma and violence, thousands of miles away from her homeland. 
The woman refused a cup of tea as it would mean she would have to go to the toilet in the camp which has no locks and women are vulnerable to sexual assault and rape. And many end up as sex slaves.  Instead of support and help these people are dehumanised and demonised by countries that are turning their backs on the consequences of war. Not only it is upsetting but anger inducing.
Becky and Amanda visited the Synthe illegal camp which was in the process of being evicted UNISON put together emergency packs such as tarpaulin, washing lines, sleeping bags, tea, coffee, sugar and so on. 
The way the French state deals with the refugee camps is by sending in the CRS (Compagnies Républicaines de Sécurité) who took away standpipes therefore no water. Further degradation yet these people continue to survive. CRS attack these camps on the regular basis slashing tents and tarpaulin, destroying mobile phones and so on. They also couldn’t understand why UNISON volunteers were at the camp. “Why do you want to help these people”? they said. I think “solidarity” was definitely lost on the CRS. UNISON organised activities for the children some of these children haven’t laughed in ages. There is no help if a child has health or learning issues. There are no agencies on the group instead there are grass-roots activist organisation who try to make a difference. 
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The welcome UNISON volunteers received was immense, children talked about the terrible things they had witnessed. UNISON volunteers brought along a social worker who works in mental health and is part of Workers Without. UNISON also visited the ‘Jungle’ (Calais) – April 2018 - the people who live there are from Afghanistan, Syria, & Eritrea. Around 12 girls and women lived on the site. CRS daily attacked the site again breaking phones, removing possessions and pepper spraying sleeping bags and tents making them uninhabitable.  
One of banners on show at the conference was made with the hand prints of women & children
Becky spoke movingly about Mawda, a two-year old girl who was shot by Belgium police. The police wouldn’t take responsibility and only did once the autopsy reported that the bullet came from a police gun. Another case of police brutality towards refugees. Please remember Mawda – she should be never be forgotten.
Another organisation which should be mention is Flying Seagull who works with traumatised children. They are performers and visit refugee camps from Calais to Greece.
What can we do?
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An apt quote to finish with…
Workshop:
Menopause – a workplace issue
This was more of an interactive workshop breaking into small groups to discuss like at the symptoms of the menopause and look at practical solutions in supporting women in the workplace. It was a safe and supportive environment to be open about personal experiences regarding the menopause. As a woman pointed out in the session rather like periods the menopause is part of life. 
Women make up almost half of the workforce yet the menopause is just one of those things that’s underestimated and ignored by employers. Women are therefore likely to hide their symptoms and less likely to ask for adjustments that may help them.
Some stats:
· There are currently 3.5 million women workers over the age of 50 in the UK
· 80% of women who experience noticeable changes as a result of the menopause.
· In 2003 TUC research surveyed 500 safety reps and 45% said their managers didn’t recognise problems associated with the menopause.
· Almost 1 in 3 respondents to the TUC survey reported management criticism of menopause-related sick leave.
· Over a third cited embarrassment or difficulties in discussing the menopause with their employers.
· 1 in 5 spoke of criticism, ridicule and even harassment from their managers when was subject was broached.
· One the biggest issues highlighted in the TUC report was the relationship between stress and increased symptoms with 49% respondents mentioning this. Working hours were also cited as a problem for women working through the menopause.
· Two-thirds of safety reps reported that high temperatures were causing problems for menopausal women.
· Over ½ blamed poor ventilation.
· Other complaints were about poor or non-existent rest facilities or toilet facilities or a lack of access to cold drinking water. 
What can we do?
Put forward a motion to Branch on the menopause.
Promote adjustments
Look at Health and Safety policies and Attendance policies – Do they reflect menopause symptoms? Can there be a separate reporting mechanism?
Raise with management that there should be a supply of sanitary products
Raise awareness in the union about the menopause-related
Organise a meeting for women around the menopause 
It is about building awareness and solidarity with women. Making women feel less isolated more supported and overall demand changes in the way the menopause is understood. 
Activism
Menopause in the workplace workshop – 22 November 2018 – 10.30 – 15.30 – Exeter Community Centre
Menopause in the workplace workshop - 14 January 2019 – 2 Mondays - Adult Learning Wales - Cardiff
Back to the agenda…
Regional Women’s Committee Report was accepted
After lunch feminist activist Finn Mackay (Senior Lecturer in Sociology UWE) spoke about the position of women in society, continued oppression and discrimination. Power relationships between men and women. Patriarchy and how empowerment is commercialised. But with the advent of the Me Too this has rocked the foundations with women coming forward and speaking out and rightly so as women have been silenced and denied a voice. A collective crescendo of voices getting louder. There has been the inevitable backlash with knee jerk reactions from men. The act of calling it out is reduced by the critics as women making a spectacle of themselves and making a fuss. Silence is golden! Look at the way Brett Kavanagh has been defended by Trump et al.  Solidarity to Christine Blasey Ford! Kavanagh episode exposes the toxicity of masculinity, misogyny and himpathy.
Some stats….
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Rape conviction rates falling
· Women’s Aid organisations have been cut leading to closures
· On average two women are killed by their partner or ex-partner every week in England and Wales.
· An estimated 1.2 million women experienced domestic abuse in the year ending March 2017 (ONS, 2017)
· A third of people believe women who flirt are partially responsible for being raped (Amnesty, 2005)
· Conviction rates for rape are far lower than other crimes, with only 5.7% of reported rape cases ending in a conviction for the perpetrator. (Kelly, Lovett and Regan, A gap or a chasm? Attrition in reported rape cases, 2005)
Finn also discussed porn culture and how accessible and mainstream online porn. Also, the negative impact this has on girls and women.
Feminism is the key to highlighting and fighting oppression.  And certainly the trade union movement has a pivotal role in being part of the struggle.
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Workshops:
Later in the afternoon you could either choose craft workshop or the Tan Teddy Jamaican Folk Culture Group. I chose the craft workshop and created some feminist style broaches. Plus jam jar candles to remember Baby Loss Awareness Week . Because of the weather we couldn’t walk to the beach to light the candles instead we silently walked through the dining area holding our jars with candles, it was very powerful yet poignant.
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After dinner there was a performance by Tan Teddy Folk Culture Group. I think this was one of the highlights of the weekend. Wonderful performance by these women culminating in us all taking part in a conga around the dining area!
There was a collection at the back of the room during the conference for sanitary products which are to be distributed to food banks etc. See this motion passed at conference on the issue from Jan 2018. There was also a raffle that raised £209.
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Sunday
Kris Osborne from UNISON Somerset County Council spoke about the impending cuts. On the 12th September 2018 8 Tory Councillors made the decision to implement £28m worth of cuts. One proposal is that all staff takes two days unpaid leave over the Xmas period. This move will apparently save £1m. Over £2m cuts will be made in the GetSet  services this will inevitably impact on some of the vulnerable. It will be women workers will suffer the brunt of these cuts; part-time and the already low paid. Members will be balloted about the proposals.
There is a lobby of full council meeting scheduled for Wednesday 17th October 2018 at 8.45am outside Shire Hall (Behind County Hall Taunton). 
What can we do?
· ‘Like’ the UNISON Facebook page
· Send a message of solidarity to the Branch
· Agreed that SW Regional Women’s Committee will send message of solidarity
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Workshop – 100 Years of Suffrage
Becky Brookman and Amanda Brown gave an overview of achievements made by women’s suffrage movement 100 years to this date; from the Suffragists and the Suffragettes to the Representation of the People (Equal Franchise) Act 1928. There was a discussion about continuing demands we make as women.
Final session of the Conference included election for one rep to serve on the National Committee – It was Amanda Brown and Sharon Foster. Amanda was successful.
Sharon Foster and Amanda Brown


Panel 
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It was agreed to take a motion to National Women’s Conference on Endometriosis and Adoption pay. There was the election of the Women’s Regional Committee and just towards the end about National Women’s Conference in February 2019 – Bournemouth.
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Just finally I did get to go on the beach…
http://sp.reg.unison.org.uk/SW/Equalities/Womens SOG/Reports and Invoices/Regional Reports/2018/First time delegate at RWC October 2018 Report - Louise Whittle Bristol LG.docx
